Volume 9 Number 18 21 October 1988

Newsletter of the Library Association of Australia

376 Jones St. Ultimo 2007 Tel. (02) 692 9233

Toll free (008) 22 1481. Fax (02) 692 0689

## Volume One Cometh

2 8 807 1823

Volume one of the LAA's encyclopaedia, ALIAS, (Australia's Library, Information, and Archives Services: an encylopaedia of practice and practitioners will be available in December. ALIAS Volume one has been sponsored by Kilner's Commercial Carriers. To give you a sneak preview (and to answer the many requests to re-run the conference photo with a caption) here is Jean Whyte's contribution on the Volume one (hardcover) costs \$70 for LAA members and \$90 for others (plus \$3 postage/handling).

## **Australian Institute of Librarians** (AIL)

Established in 1937, the AIL was the third attempt at founding a national association in librarianship. Earlier associations were the Library Association of Australasia and the Australian Library Association (ALA). Some states had also formed associations, of which the most successful was the Library Association of Victoria.

The AIL was not a direct but an indirect result of the Munn-Pitt Report, which recom-

mended the formation of a strong national association. However, a comparison between the Munn-Pitt recommendation and AIL reveals significant differences. Munn and Pitt really suggested that the already existing ALA (of which Pitt was the president) be strengthened and made into an effective national association. They saw advantages in an association which included non-librarians and thought that, providing a way of introducing qualifications and certification for librarian members could be found, the ALA could become a strong national association with the support of distinguished and influential laymen, of whom one would be its president.

The three important factors leading to the formation of the AIL were the availability of Carnegie money through the Library Group, the refusal of librarians in New South Wales to join the ALA because they thought it was too much dominated by non-professionals, and the influence of John Metcalfe, who had begun to plan a professional association as early as 1935. Metcalfe's tactics in founding the AIL were masterly. At first he kept his plans secret from the people involved in the ALA and then argued

that an institute would be devoted to professional education and standards and have a membership of professional librarians only and thus would not threaten the more broadly based ALA.

The constitution was drafted by the deputy librarians from the Public Libraries of Sydney (Metcalfe) and Melbourne (A. B. Foxcroft) and the Deputy National Librarian (H. White). The object of the AIL was 'to unite persons engaged in library work, and improve the standards of librarianship and the status of the library profession in Australia'. The AIL was controlled by a federal executive and councillors elected by the state branches. It worked through committees and branches and its presidents spoke for the profession on matters affecting library services and librarians.

The greatest achievement of the AIL was the national system of examining and certificating librarians. This was also the greatest achievement of John Metcalfe, who was convener of the Committee on Library Standards and Training which created the system, and who remained convener of the Board of Examina-

Cont'd page 8



Back row, left to right:- Miss C.K. Irvine, Mr J.V. Flannery, Miss M. Barrington, Mrs N.H.E. Robb, Miss Z.E. Bertles, Miss P. Mander Jones, Mr L.C. Key, Miss A.M. Turkington, Miss M.M. Lafferty, Miss E. Lambert, Mr W.C. Baud, Miss J.M. Begg, Mr N.S. Lyng.

Second row, left to right: Miss L.M. Foley, Mr L. Scott, Miss E.M.G. Flower, Miss M.I. Hulme, Miss I.A.M. Fraser, Miss E.S. Hall, Mr B.B. Levick, Miss N.A. Fraser, (?), Miss B.C. Wines, Mr J.J. O'Brien, Miss E. Stanley, Mr A.L.G. McDonald, Miss D.J. Whitelaw.

Third row, left to right:- Mr E.L. Frazer, Miss H.E. Mackay, Miss M.M. Thompson, Miss M.U. O'Connor, Miss N. Armstrong, Mrs E.I. Cuthbert, Miss N.G. Booker, Miss J.F. Arnot, Mr K.W. Burrow, Miss E. Clapham.

Fourth row, left to right:- Miss I.E. Leeson, Mr L.F. Fitzhardinge, Mr W.C. Quinton, Miss E.X. Small, Miss E.A. Sims, Miss D.M. Flynn, Mr K.A. Lodewycks, Miss E.L.M. Gallagher, Mr I.A. Mair, Mr H.L. White, Mr A.B. Foxcroft, Mr J.W. Metcalfe.

Fifth (ie front) row, left to right: Mr J.J. Quinn, Mr K. Binns, Mr E.R. Pitt, Sir Percival Meadon, Mr I.L. Kandel, Mr Frank Tate, Mr E. Salter Davies, Dr J.S. Battye, Professor E. Morris Miller, Mr W.H. Ifould, Mr H.R.Purnell.

ଲିଆିଡି 21 October 1988

8

If you don't have 'BOOK', the fully computerised management system in your library, it's about time you did. Already over half the automated public libraries in Australia use 'BOOK' and don't know how they managed without it.

It's designed in Australia, proven, reliable and now even sold overseas. Depending on your size, there's even a choice of 'Mini BOOK', 'BOOK' or 'BOOK/38'.

So, if you want your library to service borrowers far more efficiently, isn't a call to Karen McAdam in Sydney (02) 437 5511, Greg Rowe in Melbourne (03) 690 4788, John Russell in Brisbane

(07) 229 2522, Wolf Engel in Adelaide (08) 224 0100 or Bill Jarman in Perth (09) 481 7077 long overdue?



## Cont'd from front page

tion and Certification when it was established in 1941. This system was based on the British model, but the syllabus owed much to American librarianship.

From its beginning the AIL protested against the appointment of non-librarians to professional positions in libraries. It argued the importance of continuing to import books and journals from enemy countries in World War II, and its members spent a lot of time organising the provision of books for the fighting forces. Through its Committee on Classification of Australiana it contributed to the Dewey Decimal Classification.

The presidents of the AIL were: W.H. Ifould (1937-38), E.R. Pitt (1938-39), H.R. Purnell (1939-40), K. Binns (1940-41), H.M. Green (1941-43), Leigh Scott (1943-44), J.D.A. Collier (1944-46), Metcalfe (1947-48), M. Ellinor Archer (1948-49), Metcalfe (Nov. 1949). The fact that these people were all chief librarians in positions of power, accustomed to achieving results, with staff to command and sure of their status among their peers, helped the Institute to gain recognition.

The first of six conferences was held in Sydney in 1938 and the last, again in Sydney, in 1947. The published proceedings of these conferences, together with the records of papers given at branch meetings in the various states, attest the professionalism of Australian librarianship.

In contrast to earlier associations, vigorous and active state branches were characteristic of the AIL. These branches sprang into existence very quickly after the inaugural meeting of the Institute in Canberra in August 1937. Victoria, with its active library association and its Library Journal, was the only state with a tradition of meetings, and the Library Association of Victoria welcomed the new Institute. New South Wales as the leader in establishing the Institute, sometimes found the distinction between branch and association hard to maintain. The activity of these large branches was matched by South Australia, which held its first meeting within five weeks of the Canberra meeting. By the first annual meeting, all the states had established branches, held meetings and elected councillors. Two potent forces maintaining activity in the branches were the need to educate junior members of the profession and the push to establish free public libraries with the help of the Free Library Movement in New South Wales, Tasmania and Victoria.

During the 1940s many Australian librarians visited the UK and the USA as recipients of Carnegie and British Council grants, and these returning travellers contributed to the professional debate in their branches. These branches, which initiated action and were centres of professional fellowship, together with the stimulus of conferences and the existence of an examination system that not only realised the aim of raising the standards of librarianship, but also encouraged a continuing membership in the professional association, were the most important achievements of the AIL.

After the McColvin Report had recommended widening the membership of the AIL, Australian librarians, led by Metcalfe, debated the value of such a change and, in 1949, a new constitution was approved which transformed the AIL into the Library Association of Australia (LAA). The fact that Metcalfe used the same arguments to persuade Australian librarians to accept the change as he had used to persuade them to form the AIL (viz. that the change would advance their professional interest and that their standards would be safeguarded) suggests that he may have planned to widen the ambit of the AIL from the beginning and that the demise of the ALA and the support of an overseas expert provided a chance to carry out that plan. Jean Whyte